THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Workshop Meeting – October 23, 2007
MINUTES 

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular workshop meeting in the School Board Room on October 23, 2007.


PRESENT:
DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 3




MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5




DR.  JUDI MILLER





Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:

SANDRA WOLFE, Deputy Superintendent (sat in






 for Superintendent Michael J. Lannon






 who was absent.)




MOLLY ROTTINGHAUS, Attorney (sat in for Attorney






Daniel B. Harrell who was absent.)

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Carvelli called the meeting to order.  School principals Lisa Cash and Debbie Snyder led the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING  -  Consideration of Application for Charter – Renaissance Charter School

                                           of St. Lucie  
Chairman Carvelli opened the public hearing to receive comments on the Renaissance Charter School of St. Lucie application for charter.  Deputy Superintendent Sandra Wolfe informed those present that the Renaissance Charter School, Inc. had requested in writing that consideration of the proposed application be postponed until November 27, 2007, due to the fact that key staff members could not be present for this evening’s public hearing.

Dr. Carvelli called for comments from members of the audience.  Hearing none, the public hearing was closed.  There were no comments from board members.  Mrs. Wolfe made the following recommendation.

Superintendent’s Recommendation:


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the public hearing originally


scheduled for October 23, 2007 on behalf of Renaissance Charter School


of St. Lucie, be postponed to November 27, 2007, as requested (Miller/



Hilson/Carried 5-0).
CONSENT AGENDA

Moving to the consent agenda, Mrs. Wolfe asked the Board to consider Fort Pierce Westwood High School’s FFA Trip to Indianapolis, Indiana on October 24 – 28, 2007 as an emergency item under the consent agenda.  Mrs. Wolfe explained that school personnel had proceeded with arrangements for the trip and plane tickets had been purchased.  School staff had made an inadvertent error that would be avoided in the future since the new ag teacher in charge was now aware of the appropriate process.  


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board accept Fort Pierce Westwood High 


School’s FFA Trip as emergency item #1 for consideration under the consent 


agenda (Ingersoll/Hensley/Carried 5-0).

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent agenda


 items #1 through #5, (#6 was deleted), #7 through #12, and emergency


 item #1 (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
 1.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 2.  SR Florida Atlantic University Master Affiliation Agreement
 3.  TB Payment of Bills 

 4.  TB Monthly Financial Report 09-30-07
 5.  TB Quarterly Investment Report 09-30-07
 6.  TB ITB 08-16 Lighting (Delete) 

 7.  TB RFP 07-52 Uniform Rental Services
 8.  KS Proposed Revisions to FDOE Approved List of High School Major Areas of Interest 

 9.  AC Port St. Lucie High School Donation (Total Value $1,000)   

10. CT Lincoln Park Academy Band Trip to Smoky Mt. Music Festival, Gatlinburg, Tenn., April 23-27, 2008 
11. AG Donadio & Associates Agmt. for Architectural Engineering Svcs. at East Co. Transportation Compound
12. DH Forest Grove Middle School Utility Easement Addition (Fort Pierce Utilities Authority)
Added  Emergency Item #1 – Fort Pierce Westwood High FFA Trip to Indianapolis, Indiana, October 24-28, 2007.
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATE

K-12 Health Curriculum Timeline
Dr. Kathy McGinn, Assistant Superintendent for Strategic Planning, provided the Board with an updated timeline on health curriculum revisions.  This timeline provided more indepth information about specific activities, participants, and projected dates.  Dr. McGinn stated that selected teachers from grades 8-12 and secondary science curriculum specialists had already attended training in Orlando sponsored by FDOE and DOH through Coordinated School Health Program regarding Get Real About AIDS (GRAA) curriculum.  Review and selection of lessons within parameters outlined by Superintendent Lannon at a previous meeting and within the current scope/sequence timeframe guidelines were included in the timeline.  On December 3, 2007, draft publications of proposed revisions to the health curriculum would be available to School Board members, all school administrators and the public.  A forum to receive public comment regarding the proposed changes to the health curriculum was scheduled for December 8, 2007 from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m. in the School Board Room.  The superintendent estimated he would be ready to discuss final changes with the Board on December 11, 2007.  
On behalf of the Board, Dr. Carvelli asked for copies of current and relevant policies regarding this specific topic. 
State Ruling on Charter Schools

Dr. McGinn talked about the district’s Exclusive Authority to Sponsor Charter Schools within District application that had been submitted to the State Board of Education for hearing.  As a result of the hearing, the authority to grant or revoke charter school applications/contracts was taken away from 28 districts, one of them being St. Lucie County.  Only three applications were granted (Orange, Polk, and Sarasota counties).  Dr. McGinn stated there would be an opportunity for the district to submit another application on March 1, 2008 since this was an annual process.  
Dr. Miller asked Dr. McGinn for feedback on the areas that the State Board of Education determined were problematic for the district.  Dr. Miller, Mrs. Hensley, and Dr. McGinn discussed amelioration, due diligence and perception of the charter school application process. 
Ms. Hilson thanked Attorney Molly Rottinghaus and Dr. McGinn for submitting the application and testifying on the Board’s behalf during the hearing in Tallahassee.  
Dr. McGinn further informed the board that with new legislation, a Florida Commission of Excellence had been appointed for the purpose of authorizing charter schools in addition to the School Boards of each district.  Mrs. Hensley added that the Florida School Boards Association was having serious discussion about a potential lawsuit that would address the constitutionality of the exclusive authority statute.  She anticipated receiving more information in the near future.  It was being contended that the Constitution very clearly reflected that a 100% appointed body could not supersede the authority of constitutionally elected officials.
STAFF REPORT/WORKSHOP ON SELECTED TOPICS

13. KM Academic Business Plan Quarterly Review 
Board members reviewed and critiqued the Academic Business Plan Quarterly Report mainly for clarification purposes.  Suggested changes were discussed with Dr. McGinn who indicated she would update the plan as necessary, with particular regard to the following areas:  a) Critical Goal 1: Outcome 2, 3; Strategies 2,4,5,6,7,8; b) Critical Goal 2: Outcome 4; Strategies 6, 8, 10, 13; c) Critical Goal 3: Outcome , 2, 4 (new), Strategies 2, 6, and d) Critical Goal 4: Objective 4, Strategies 4, 6. 

In a review of the 20 point plan for resource redirection, comments/questions were directed at items 3, 5, 6, 7, 11, and 20.

Chairman Carvelli thanked Deputy Superintendent Wolfe, Dr. McGinn and staff for the progress report.  He reminded everyone that another one was due in January according to the workshop schedule that staff and the Board had put together.  This review was the first one; there should only be minor changes along the way from this point.

14. KM Annual Key Indicators
Dr. Carvelli explained the annual key indicators report was a first draft planning tool.  It contained measurable indicators that would help define the district’s status on academics, business/operations, and community support. It listed indicators, source, and month available.  Individual members made comments and suggestions about the indicators which Dr. McGinn noted.  By general consensus, the Board agreed to accept the report as discussed and understood that a consolidated report would be brought back for review.  
15. MS Concurrency Update
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director for Growth Management, introduced Mr. Gene Boles, consultant from UF, who was working with staff on school concurrency.  Mr. Boles gave a power point presentation that summarized three main topics:  1) concurrency service areas – defining the CSA based upon the school districts and community goals; 2) level of service standards, and 3) school planning areas—planning is done before concurrency so that schools are located in the proper areas.  
Mr. Sanders established that the information on concurrency would give the Board a sense of where the district was in order to be able to move forward with its five year plan.  Key decisions would be forth coming since approved agreements that involved the surrounding cities and the county must be in place by April 2008.  Mr. Ingersoll asked Mr. Sanders to check the 2006-07 enrollment numbers on pages 26, 39, 55.   
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS REPORTS

Board members discussed the feasibility of attending a Phil Schlechty School Board Workshop in Texas on January 2008.  The Board entertained the idea of inviting Mr. Schlechty to Florida for the workshop.
Mrs. Hensley commented on meetings that had recently taken place, e.g., FSBA Legislative Days Conference on October 24-25, 2007; the well attended Research Coast Summit, and the Green Conference that had significant staff members in attendance.  It appeared that many green practices were already in place in St. Lucie County per comments from other members.  Dr. Carvelli asked for information about the impact of green building.
Dr. Carvelli informed board members he had confirmed with the Florida School Boards Association (FSBA) that the Board/Superintendent Leadership Team had qualified for Master Board certification.  The team was scheduled to receive recognition on December 5, 2007, at the FSBA Joint Conference.

UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There was one unscheduled speaker, Ms. Penny Dalland, who spoke to the Board about custodial concerns at her son’s school.  Dr. Carvelli thanked Ms. Dalland for her comments and asked Mrs. Wolfe to direct Ms. Dalland to the appropriate person who could address her concerns.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Carvelli adjourned the October 23, 2007 regular workshop at approximately 7:48 p.m.

